True Worship

WHAT DOES IT MEAN TO TRULY WORSHIP GOD?

Focal Verses • AMOS 5:14-15, 18-27

- Aim for Change -

By the end of the lesson, we will EVALUATE how God establishes justice for the righteous and punishes deceivers, REFLECT on actions of injustice within the community of faith, and COMMIT to stop our participation in unjust actions and help others do the same.

In Focus

Joyce Williams was always dressed beautifully when she came to worship on Sundays. During holiday services like Christmas, Mother's Day, and Easter, her hats could be seen from blocks away.

When the opening hymns began to play, you could always count on Joyce to be yelling loudly at the end of every verse, making sure she was seen as the most visible worshipper in the sanctuary. When the pastor preached you could hear her shouting "Amen!" at the beginning and "I don't know, pastor!" at the end. When the time for offering came, she would always glare at the ushers to let them know she wasn't giving today.



One day as people were beginning to enter the church, there was a young woman who was dressed in a cutoff shirt and tight skirt walking in with an older woman. Joyce began to talk out loud.

"Oh, I don't know about these girls today. Dressing like hussies, can't keep their clothes on and have the nerve to show up in God's house." The young lady looked embarrassed. Just then Pastor Freeman walked past.

"Everyone is welcome in God's house, Ms. Williams, regardless of how they look. If your hats can make it in, so can this young lady's clothes," said Pastor Freeman defiantly.

What does it mean to truly worship God? Is it more about what happens in church or how we live in the world?

- Keep in Mind

"But let judgment run down as waters, and righteousness as a mighty stream" (Amos 5:24, KJV).

Focal Verses

KJV Amos 5:14 Seek good, and not evil, that ye may live: and so the LORD, the God of hosts, shall be with you, as ye have spoken.

15 Hate the evil, and love the good, and establish judgment in the gate: it may be that the LORD God of hosts will be gracious unto the remnant of Joseph.

18 Woe unto you that desire the day of the LORD! to what end is it for you? the day of the LORD is darkness, and not light.

19 As if a man did flee from a lion, and a bear met him; or went into the house, and leaned his hand on the wall, and a serpent bit him.

20 Shall not the day of the LORD be darkness, and not light? Even very dark, and no brightness in it?

21 I hate, I despise your feast days, and I will not smell in your solemn assemblies.

22 Though ye offer me burnt offerings and your meat offerings, I will not accept them: neither will I regard the peace offerings of your fat beasts.

23 Take thou away from me the noise of thy songs; for I will not hear the melody of thy viols.

24 But let judgment run down as waters, and righteousness as a mighty stream.

25 Have ye offered unto me sacrifices and offerings in the wilderness forty years, O house of Israel?

26 But ye have borne the tabernacle of your Moloch and Chiun your images, the star of your god, which ye made to yourselves.

27 Therefore will I cause you to go into captivity beyond Damascus, saith the LORD, whose name is The God of hosts.

The People, Places, and Times

Feast Days. There were three major feast days in the nation of Israel: the Feast of Unleavened Bread (Passover), the Feast of Harvest (Pentecost), and the Feast of Ingathering (Tabernacles). These were pilgrimage festivals that required participation from the entire Israelite community. All work was to cease and travelers made their way from all over Israel to celebrate these festivals in Jerusalem.

Amos. The prophet Amos was born in the city of Tekoa. He prophesied in Israel around 750 B.C. He was not the descendant of prophets; rather, he was from "among the herdsmen of Tekoa" (from Amos 1:1). He was a shepherd and also tended and gathered sycamore figs. He received his call to ministry while he was out in the pastures, with his sheep (Amos 7:14–15). His career as a shepherd and a common working man informed his view of the world and the way he communicated his prophetic message. He used images from nature and

agriculture in his prophecies. Amos lived during an era of relative peace and prosperity. This prosperity led to an atmosphere of indulgent luxury, corrupt power, and moral depravity in Israel. Many had turned to the worship of idols and other gods. Some religious practices were still maintained; however, these had deteriorated into empty rituals. Israel's religion didn't have the intended impact on how they lived their lives.

Sikkuth (Moloch) & Kaiwan (Chiun). Sikkuth is another name for the Mesopotamian astral deity Sakkut (Ninib). This god was also associated with the planet Saturn. Kaiwan was the Babylonian Saturn god. The name means "the steadiest one" and is taken from Saturn's slow-moving orbit. The differences in spelling are likely because when foreign gods were referenced, the original vowels were often replaced with the vowels from the Hebrew word for "abomination." The Phoenicians were thought to offer human sacrifices to this god.

Background

Amos begins chapter 5 as a eulogy for the "dead" nation of Israel. Israel was not yet dead, but the lament was meant to impress on the nation the severe danger it was in. The death of Israel is described as the death of a virgin (v. 2). The death of a virgin would have been considered particularly tragic because she had no children to carry on her memory. This type of death is distinctly permanent. Furthermore, the dead virgin is described as having been left lying in a field, unburied. To leave a body unburied would have been a shocking and appalling image to consider, yet this is how the demise of Israel is described. Its depraved moral climate and refusal to turn back to God had indeed set it on the path of destruction.

Israel could not trust in the power of its armies to defend them against the coming destruction. Amos declared that their armies would be systematically cut down in battle (v. 3). Their trust in false gods was misplaced. The Israelites were known to visit idol temples in Bethel, Gilgal, and Beersheba. But Amos announced that each of these is set for destruction as well. Their only hope was to return to God. Amos repeatedly declared the way of escape for some. If they will seek after God, they will live (vv. 4, 6). Despite Amos' lament, he presented God's offer to save a remnant who would turn to Him.

How can we create idols in places where we are supposed to be worshipping God like in church?

At-A-Glance

- 1. Love Good, Hate Evil (Amos 5:14-15)
 - 2. A Day of Darkness (vv. 18-20)
 - 3. God Desires Justice, Not Empty Rituals (vv. 21–24)
 - 4. Israel's Idolatry Results in Exile (vv. 25–27)

In Depth

1. Love Good, Hate Evil (Amos 5:14-15)

Israel has become complacent in their presumption of God's favor (v. 14). Israel has mistakenly believed that, despite their sinful ways and their worship of other gods, they can still count on God's protection. However, Amos declared to them that their actions had displeased God and would have destroyed their nation. For some to be spared, they must seek good and avoid evil. The two-fold action of seeking and avoiding is emphasized in verse 15. They are to "hate" the evil and "love" the good. The terms "hate" and "love" indicate decisions that one must make. Seeking good is connected with choosing to love good. Avoiding evil is connected to choosing to hate evil.

What would it mean to love good in our lives today?

2. A Day of Darkness (Amos 5:18-20)

Again, the prophet's message seizes on Israel's presumption of God's favor. It was common in times of trouble for the Israelites to long for "the day of the LORD," when God would rescue them from their enemies. But "the day of the LORD" will now be a day of reckoning. For those who have turned to idols and denied justice to the poor, there will be no rescue, but rather darkness and judgment waiting for them. This will be a jarring turn of events for Israel. It is described metaphorically as escaping a lion, only to find that you must escape a bear, then resting at home, only to find that a snake is waiting to bite you.

Why do people often want God's judgment on others but not on themselves?

3. God Desires Justice, Not Empty Rituals (Amos 5:21-24)

The worship of other gods had seeped into Israel's religious practices, but the people still maintained their Israelite rituals and festivals too. However, God is not fooled by their empty worship. True worship flows out of the hearts of those who earnestly seek to follow God's will. A true worshiper's relationships and personal life will be consistent with public worship. Israel's worship is hypocritical. They publicly give offerings to God and worship Him with their music, but they continue to reject justice and righteousness in their everyday lives. Their religious practices have become distasteful to God, and He refuses their show of piety. Rather than continued injustice and hypocrisy, the Lord desires a continual, daily flow of justice and righteousness.

How does seeing worship as a lifestyle help us to avoid being hypocrites?

4. Israel's Idolatry Results in Exile (Amos 5:25-27)

Israel's unfaithfulness is called out here. In addition to making offerings to the Lord, they have begun worshipping foreign deities. Idol worship often included parades in which the people would carry handmade representations of their gods. Amos describes an image that depicts Israel, the chosen people of the Lord, the one true God, carrying around idols made to worship other gods (v. 26). It is a sad betrayal of the God who had redeemed them. Idolatry leads to injustice. It is at the root of their oppression of others and their choice to love evil and not good. As a result, the Lord will send them into exile—what happens to all those who choose other gods?

What sinful symptoms in our world are connected to idols we don't think about as much?

Search the Scriptures

- 1. What do you think it would have looked like for an Israelite to love good and hate evil during this time in Israel's history (Amos 5:14–15)?
- 2. What were the attitudes and motives of the Israelite worshipers (Amos 5:21–23)?
- 3. Why did God refuse their worship (Amos 5:25–27)?

Discuss the Meaning

- 1. Amos declared that God desires justice and righteousness, not religious practices that do not impact our lives. How does your public worship inform your desire for social justice in our society?
- 2. Amos instructed Israel to love good and hate evil. How might you love good and hate evil in your daily life?
- 3. How would others know that you love good and hate evil?

Liberating Lesson

Most Christians have no problem determining the difference between good and evil. In fact, even non-believers often choose to do the right thing. But merely choosing not to do evil is different than actively opposing evil. Opposing evil requires a level of conviction that goes beyond a simple understanding of right and wrong. This concept has been examined in social experiments and hidden camera television shows. During these experiments, an unsuspecting participant is presented with a scenario requiring them to determine right or wrong morally. Generally, participants will choose to do the right thing. The scenario is then changed slightly. Now the participant is presented with a scenario in which someone does wrong to another person. The participant must decide to either intervene or ignore the injustice they witness. It is often the case that only certain individuals will go out of their way to oppose an injustice. Most people are content to sit by while others are mistreated. God desires Christians to seek to do good and oppose evil and injustice. We are charged with standing for justice in our communities and in our world.

Application for Activation

It is often difficult to choose to love good and hate evil. One way to be prepared for those times and situations where we have decisions to make is to determine what is good or evil. Get a piece of paper and write "Love Good" on one side and "Hate Evil" on the other. On the "Love Good" side, write all the ways to seek good daily. On the "Hate Evil" side, write all the ways you can hate evil daily. Thinking about these things beforehand can help us avoid falling into sin and move us forward in serving others in our community.

Follow the Spirit

What	God	wants	me	to	do

emembe			
emembe Special in			
		11 11	
		11 11	

Sources:

Alexander, David, and Pat Alexander. Zondervan Handbook to the Bible. Grand Rapids, MI: Zondervan, 1999. 490.

Burge, Gary M., and Andrew E. Hill, eds. Baker Illustrated Bible Commentary. Grand Rapids, MI: Baker Books, 2012. 834-835, 837-838.

Butler, Trent C., ed. *Holman Bible Dictionary*. Electronic Edition, QuickVerse. Nashville, TN: Holman Bible Publishers, 1991. S.vv. "Kaiwan" and "Prophet."

Easton, M. G. "Chiun." Easton's Bible Dictionary. 1st ed. Oklahoma City: Ellis Enterprises, 1993.

Kaiser, Walter C., and Duane Garrett, eds. "Prophets in the Bible and Pagan Nations." Archaeological Study Bible. Grand Rapids, MI. Zondervan, 2005.

Keck, Leander, ed. The Twelve Prophets. The New Interpreter's Bible. Vol. 7. Nashville, TN: Abingdon Press, 1996. 384–397.

Orr, James, ed. "Chiun." International Standard Bible Encyclopedia. Electronic Edition. Omaha, NE: QuickVerse, 1998.

Strong, James. The New Strong's Exhaustive Concordance of the Bible Expanded Edition. Nashville, TN: Thomas Nelson, 2001. S.vv. "Chanan" and "Tsadaqah."

Stuart, Douglas. Word Biblical Commentary: Hosea-Jonah. Nashville, TN: Thomas Nelson, 1987. 340-356.

Walton, John H., Victor H. Matthews, and Mark W. Chavalas. The IVP Bible Background Commentary: Old Testament. Downers Grove, IL: InterVarsity Press, 2000. 769-771.

Say It Correctly

Tabernacle. TA-ber-na-hul.
Damascus. da-MAS-kus.
Moloch. MOE-lokh.
Sikkuth. see-KOOTH

Daily Bible Readings

DAY 155

Isaiah 18-22 Psalm 65:9-13

DAY 156

Isaiah 23-27 Psalm 66:1-4

DAY 157

Isaiah 28–30 Psalm 66:5–12

DAY 158

Isaiah 31–35 Psalm 66:13–20

DAY 159

Isaiah 36-41 Psalm 67

DAY 160

Isaiah 42-44 Psalm 68:1-6

DAY 161

Isaiah 45-48

Psalm 68:7-1